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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

Dear Members,

I hope that this finds you enjoying 
the first breath of spring, and that 
you are looking forward to the 
annual ASC meeting in Essex.  I am 
sorry that we will not be in Central 
Connecticut State University as we 
had originally hoped, since it is a 
beautifully central location for all of 
us in the state.  Unfortunately, the 
entire state university system has 
begun to charge very high rates for 
the use of its rooms, even to non-
profit groups like ourselves.  They 
also will not allow us to set up our 
own refreshments and the catering 
service which we have to use is 
incredibly expensive.  

I wish to thank Ken Feder, for all he 
did to try and arrange for the spring 
meeting at Central and have the fees 
waved, but the state educational 
bureaucracy was resistant even to 
Ken’s charms.  I also want to thank 
Don Malcarne for arranging our 
spring meeting at Essex in the wake 
of our decision to not meet at 
Central.  As always, the quaint town
of Essex provides a charming venue 
and the facilities that Don has for us 
will make for a very comfortable 
meeting.  Also as always I look 
forward to seeing you there.
This annual meeting will be one of 
change.  It is the time of our 

biannual election for ASC officers 
and with this meeting I will be 
stepping down as your president.  I 
was elected ten years ago, and it has 
been a wonderful decade.  With 
your support we have been able to 
rebuild the Society both financially 
and in terms of manpower.  I hope 
and expect that this process will 
continue under new leadership.  I 
will not be going far in that I have 
agreed to serve for the next two 
years as vice-president, thus 
providing some continuity for the 
Board of Directors and the Society.

I especially want to thank all of you 
for your help and support over the 
past years.  It has been a true 
privilege to serve you as president 
and I have enjoyed being part of the 
planning and re-growth of the 
Society.  It is my fervent wish that 
over the next couple of years that 
you as a member of ASC will 
become more active.  We still 
deeply need people who can help us 
expand and better meet our mission 
of publicizing archaeology, 
informing and educating the public, 
as well as continuing to trade 
information and research into the 
state’s history and prehistory.  
Please seriously consider 
approaching me or other board 
members to let us know that you 
wish to become more involved.  The 
Archaeological Society of 
Connecticut is one of the most 

rewarding organizations in which to 
serve, as I am a long time witness.

Dan Cruson
President
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FROM THE OFFICE OF 
STATE ARCHAEOLOGY

Hopefully by the time you read this 
announcement renovation to the 
Museum of Natural History and 
Archaeology Center building will be 
underway.  Contractors are putting 
their bids together as I write, and, 
our starting date for construction is 
1 April 2006!!

Renovations will include the second 
floor to our building for classrooms-
workshop and program areas and 
new archaeology/natural history 
exhibits, with laboratory and 
collection spaces in the second 
phase of development. We certainly 
can’t wait to invite the ASC 
members to our Grand Opening next 
year!

We are in the planning stages for 
our new exhibits.  The themes will 
be to explore how the lives of 
people have been shaped, and 
continue to be shaped, by the natural 
history of southern New England.  
The way we feed, shelter and clothe
ourselves, our social, political and 
economic structures, the way we 
recreate, meet our spiritual needs, 
and the advancement of our 
technologies have all been 
influenced in unique and unexpected 
ways by the region’s climate, 
geology, hydrology, nutrient and 
energy cycling systems, and plant 
and animal life.  The exhibit will 
explore how the choices people 
make in response to their 
environment shapes our evolving 
culture.  As an archaeology center 
and a museum of natural history, we 
want to use modern scientific 
research to explore the dynamic 
relationship between natural and 
cultural history. 

This promises to be a most exciting 
and eventful year for us, and it is 
made possible because of your 
continued support.  For that, we will 
be forever grateful.

Nick Bellantoni

DR. IRVING “BEN”
ROUSE

1914-2006

We are sad to report that Professor 
Irving Rouse passed away on 
Saturday, February 4, 2006.  He was 
92 years old and died peacefully in 
his sleep. As many of you know, 
Professor Rouse was a pioneer in 
Connecticut and Caribbean 
archaeology, made significant 
contributions to archaeological 
method and theory, and was 
instrumental in acquiring the vast 
collections of Caribbean 
archaeological material at the 
Peabody Museum of Natural 
History at Yale University.  Rouse 
was Professor Emeritus of 
Anthropology at Yale University 
and Curator Emeritus of 
Anthropology at the Peabody 
Museum.  He received his B.S. in 
1934 and his Ph.D. in 1938, both 
from Yale.  He was a member of the 
National Academy of Sciences and 
active in the Archaeological Society 
of Connecticut, the Society for 
American Archaeology, and the 
American Anthropological Associa-
tion.  Although we will miss him, 
his many academic contributions 
will be an enduring legacy at the 
Peabody Museum and in the larger 
archaeological community.

The Birgit Faber Morse Endowment 
Fund in honor of Professor Rouse 
was established in 2001 to help 
preserve his collections and 
associated documentation. 
Donations to this endowment can be 
made to the Peabody Museum, at 
the address below:

Roger H. Colten, Ph.D.
Collections Manager, 

Anthropology Division
Peabody Museum of

 Natural History
P.O. Box 208118

170 Whitney Avenue
New Haven, CT 06520-8118

The following tribute to Professor 
Rouse was published by the 

Peabody Museum and is reprinted 
with permission.

(Benjamin) Irving Rouse (b. 1914, 
d. 2006) began his career at Yale as 
an undergraduate in forestry and 
switched to archaeology while a 
student employee of the Peabody’s 
Anthropology Division.  Intending 
to go into forestry, Ben Rouse did 
his undergraduate work in plant 
science at the Yale’s Sheffield 
Scientific School, but a chance 
event changed his life and shaped 
his career.

“When I arrived at Yale in 1930, I 
put what little money my family was 
able to give me after the stock 
market crash the previous year into 
a bank; the bank went broke, so I 
had to support myself.  Yale had a 
job placement bureau that gave me a 
couple of jobs raking leaves in the 
fall. Then they sent me to Cornelius 
Osgood who had just arrived at Yale 
and discovered that less than half 
the archeological specimens at the 
Peabody Museum had been 
catalogued.  Cataloguing those 
specimens was the first decent job 
offered to me.  At Osgood’s urging I 
started taking graduate courses in 
anthropology.  By my junior year, I 
had decided I didn’t want to be a 
forester.  Osgood persuaded me to 
come into the Yale graduate 
program and eventually he directed 
my dissertation.”
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In college, Rouse had been drawn 
towards taxonomy in botany, a 
mature field of study, but he shifted 
to the much younger discipline of 
anthropology because he saw a 
more urgent need for classification 
there. He completed his Ph.D. at 
Yale, and went on to become 
Charles J. MacCurdy Professor of 
Anthropology and Curator of 
Anthropology at the Yale Peabody 
Museum.  At various times from 
1938 through his retirement in 1984, 
Professor Rouse was curator, 
assistant curator, research associate 
and faculty affiliate. A pioneer in 
circum-Caribbean archaeology and 
a major contributor to the 
development of archaeological 
methods, particularly ceramic 
analysis, typology and chronology, 
Rouse has left the Peabody Museum 
with the world’s and most 
comprehensive systematically 
excavated collections from the 
Caribbean region, comprising 52% 
of the Division of Anthropology’s
catalog records and hundreds of 
thousands of individual objects, the 
largest and most important 
anthropology collections at the 
Peabody.  Rouse and his colleagues 
and students excavated on most of 
the major islands in the Caribbean 
(Cuba, Haiti, Puerto Rico, Trinidad 
and others) as well as in Venezuela 
and Florida. He published several 
books and articles, including his 
1999 publication with colleague and 
long-time research collaborator 
Birgit Faber Morse, Excavations at 
the Indian Creek Site, Antigua, West 
Indies. He was a member of the 
National Academy of Sciences, held 
important roles in national 
anthropological and archaeological 
organizations, and helped found the 
Archaeological Society of 
Connecticut.

Rouse’s interest in the problems of 
classification was lifelong.  His 
work combined two major themes in 
archaeological research: the 
distribution of culture over space 
and the study of culture change 
through time. The Peabody’s 2005 
Curator’s Choice exhibition 

Detecting Cultures treated one small 
part of one excavation among many 
conducted by Rouse to reconstruct 
the prehistory of the Caribbean, 
where he has done so much 
groundbreaking work. 

Rouse passed away in New Haven 
on February 4, 2006 at the age of 
92.

THE ARCHAEOLOGICAL 
SOCIETY OF 

CONNECTICUT: 
A HISTORICAL SKETCH

Dan Cruson

The early 1930s was the height of 
the Indiana Jones phase of 
Connecticut archaeology.  Across 
the state, collectors of Indian relics 
vied with each other to get the best 
and most exotic artifacts, either 
through discovery or purchase.  It 
was in this environment on April 28, 
1934, that four of the state’s 
principle avocational collectors and 
a member of the Yale faculty in 
anthropology met with Dr. 
Cornelius Osgood, another Yale 
Professor of anthropology, at the 
Peabody Museum in New Haven to 
form an archaeological society.  The 
primary goal of the new Society was 
to be to foster cooperation between 
collectors and professional 
archaeologists in order to improve 
the quality of archaeology in 
Connecticut.  A subsidiary goal was 
to promote the recording of 
archaeological finds and encourage 
the scientific study of artifacts, 
features, and whole sites, thereby 
promoting the spread of 
archaeological knowledge.

In order to realize these goals, an 
important part of the organization 
was dedicated to publishing the 
research and discoveries of its 
members.  In January of 1935 the 
first issue of the Bulletin appeared, 
and it has continued as a yearly 
publication of the Society down to 
the present.  Its principle purpose 
has always been to serve as a 

repository for information on the 
prehistory of Connecticut and the 
immediate surrounding areas.  This 
information consists of papers on 
ethnohistory, ethnography, site 
reports, research reports comparing 
artifacts and also sites, reports on 
unusual artifacts and features, and 
an occasional book review.  
Interestingly, historical archaeology 
did not appear as a concern of the 
Society until the past couple of 
decades.

In the early years, the Bulletin was 
often published twice a year.  By 
1939, however, it was decided that 
the Bulletin would be published less 
frequently and in the interim, the 
Society would publish a newsletter 
dedicated to the latest news of 
member’s field work, notices of 
coming events and meetings, 
chapter news, and book reviews.  
This publication was initially issued 
bi-monthly, although for a number 
of years in the early 1940s the 
number dropped to five issues a 
year.  In more recent time it has 
tended to appear three or four times 
a year usually to coincide with the 
annual meeting or other special 
archaeological events.

Both of these publications were 
initially edited and nurtured by Dr. 
Irving Rouse.  Dr Rouse became a 
professional archaeologist on the 
Yale faculty after studying under 
Dr. Osgood, and he also became one 
of the guiding lights in the 
formation of the Society. It was his 
influence, to a large degree, that 
moved members from their love of 
objects, the artifacts, to a love for 
information, what the artifacts in 
context could tell about life in 
prehistoric Connecticut.  He was 
also the reason why most of the 
Society’s meetings were at Yale 
until the late 1940’s and its 
headquarters continued there until 
1960.  The mailing address for the 
Society remained Box 1916, Yale 
Station, until 1975 when it shifted to 
Central Connecticut State College in 
New Britain.  Dr. Rouse remained 
active in the Society through the 
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1960s until he retired from active 
teaching, but he still remained 
vitally concerned with the Society 
up to his death early this year 
(2006).  He was the second recipient 
of the Mr. and Mrs. Berne A.
Russell Memorial Award in 1963 
and he was honored again with this 
award in 2001.

The membership of the Society at its 
inception numbered less than a 
dozen men, but by the end of the 
first year that number had grown to 
more than 50, and by 1937 it had 
risen to over 100.  Many of these 
members were grouped in urban 
areas such as New Haven and 
Hartford which created the 
opportunity for them to meet more 
frequently that the two general 
meetings of the overall Society, in 
the fall and spring.  This gave rise to 
the New Haven Chapter of the 
Archaeological Society of 
Connecticut in 1940 and the 
Hartford Chapter a year later.  

Chapters consisted of Society 
members who banded together to 
pursue field work locally.  They 
generally met once a month to 
exchange ideas, discoveries, and 
listen to an occasional speaker from 
outside of their areas, address 
various aspects of the subject they 
loved.  Most importantly, the 
Chapters offered an opportunity to 
organize local field work that gave 
its members excavation experience 
and showed artifact collectors the 
benefits of systematic retrieval of 
artifacts and recording of artifact 
locations and relationships with 
associated features.  Over the years, 
the chapters were responsible for 
improving our knowledge of the 
state’s prehistory with work at sites 
such as Grannis Island in New 
Haven, Ben Hollister in 
Glastonbury, Kirby Brook in 
Washington, and the Morgan Site in 
Rocky Hill, along with many others.

In the early years of the Society, the 
membership was primarily avoca-
tional.  It was a passionate hobby, 
but few made their living at 

archaeology.  By the early 1970s, 
that had begun to change.  With a 
rising membership, and an 
increasing interest in archaeology by 
the general public, came a demand 
for archaeology courses.  It also 
created a passion for the subject that 
would lead several Society members 
to pursue advanced degrees in 
Archaeology and to become 
professionals.  Beginning in 1972, 
with the election to president of 
Fred Warner, a professor at Central 
Connecticut State College, the 
Society began a 12 years period of 
leadership by professional 
presidents.

Another major change during this 
period resulted from a radical rise in 
membership.  The Wappinger 
Chapter was formed in 1970 under 
the dynamic leadership of Edmond 
Swagart.  His long term efforts 
would result in the American Indian 
Archaeological Institute (now the 
Institute for American Indian 
Studies) in Washington, CT.  In the 
short term, he created a dramatic 
rise in membership reaching 675 in 
1977.  Chapter members were also 
expected to be members of the 
Society, but this had created local 
discontent in the Washington area 
since some members of the chapter 
wanted to only be members of the 
chapter and not the Society.  After 
years of argument among Board 
members, they finally decided to do 
away with the chapters in late 1977 
and create “Affiliated 
Organizations” in which one could 
become a member without joining 
the Society.  This has had a long 
term negative effect on its size and 
strength, and by the time of its 50th

anniversary in 1984, the 
membership had dropped to 200.
One of the Society’s major 
accomplishments, on the other hand, 
was the creation of the Office of 
State Archaeology.  In early 1962, 
after several years of lobbying by 
ASC President Donald C. Clarke 
and Vice-president Rouse, the state 
finally created the position of State 
Archaeologist, but it was unpaid and 
largely ceremonial since the State 

Archaeologist was also expected to 
be a full time professor on the 
UConn faculty.  From its inception 
until 1989, Dr. Douglas Jordan 
occupied this position.  Beginning 
in the late 1980’s, however, a 
statewide push, again backed by the 
Society, moved to create a 
permanent, funded Office of State 
Archaeology and a State 
Archaeologist who was still part of 
the UConn faculty but whose 
teaching duties were subordinated to 
his work as an archaeologist 
statewide.  The man chosen for this 
post in 1989 was Dr. Nicholas 
Bellantoni who has served with 
distinction down to the present.  

In 1993 there was an important 
change in the Society’s structure.  
From the beginning the Society was 
managed by a president, three vice-
presidents, a secretary-treasurer 
(until 1948 when these positions
were separated), and the Bulletin
editor (who until 1962 was also the 
Newsletter editor).  In addition, 
there were delegates from each of 
the chapters (later the affiliated 
organizations) who along with one 
or two at-large members constituted 
a board of directors.  The duties of 
the vice-presidents were divided up 
into membership, programs, and 
public relations respectively.  In 
1993, the three vice-presidents were 
abolished and replaced with a 
president elect, and two committee 
chairmen who served as program 
and public relations.  The president-
elect took care of membership.

Soon after this structural change, the 
Society became plagued with 
factionalism.  It was discovered that 
through an administrative oversight 
our corporate status had lapsed.  
This was corrected with the help of 
an attorney, but it had led to sharp 
differences of opinion among the 
board of directors and 
recriminations were passed back 
and forth both verbally and in 
correspondence.  The spring 
meeting of 1994 was especially 
acrimonious as a rival slate of 
officers was presented to counter the 
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Board’s initial slate.  The two years 
that followed this hotly contested 
election were marked by the 
resignations of several members and 
an overall weakening of the Society 
which had lost its focus on 
archaeology.

The 1996 election of officers put me 
into the position of president as a 
compromise candidate since I was 
talking to both the sides that had 
ceased to communicate with each 
other.  The past decade has been 
years of rebuilding, both of our 
finances and manpower.  We are 
looking for new members. We are 
especially looking for members who 
are willing to become active in 
working for and promoting the 
Society.  With the creation of the 
New Archaeology Center at UConn, 
we are exploring the possibility of 
setting up a permanent home and 
address.  The Society will continue 
to meet at different venues around 
the state for the convenience of the 
membership, but we are looking for 
one place where correspondence, 
records, and back issues of our 
publications may be kept and 
remain accessible.  Above all else, 
the Society has rededicated itself to 
the collection and dissemination of 
archaeological information and to 
fostering cooperation among 
avocational and professional 
archaeologists in order to make the 
history and prehistory of 
Connecticut better understood.

Focus On
FIELD SCHOOLS

2006 Mohegan-ECSU 
Archaeological Field School

The 2006 Mohegan/ECSU 
Archaeological Field School is set 
to enter its 12th consecutive summer 
making it one of the oldest and most 
successful field collaborations with 
a Native American tribal 
government.  Our mission is to
investigate both pre- and post-
European contact historic resources 

in and around the historic Mohegan 
reservation which was founded in 
the late 17th century.  These 
resources consist of many known 
and undiscovered archaeological 
sites set in a rich historical 
landscape which includes tribal 
burial grounds, Mohegan 
homesteads, fortified village sites 
and numerous other historic sites 
both ancient and modern.  
Archaeological survey and large-
scale excavations contribute to the 
tribe’s efforts to better understand 
historic Mohegan life-ways, trade, 
warfare, belief systems, subsistence 
and economics.

The Mohegan/ECSU field school is 
a rare opportunity to work directly 
with members of the Mohegan tribe 
and its tribal government as well as 
members of other tribal nations 
while earning 6 credits from Eastern 
Connecticut State Univer-sity.  Each 
project is authorized directly by the 
Mohegan Council of Elders and 
operates under the supervision of 
the tribe's Cultural and Community 
Programs Department.  Besides 
learning excavation techniques and 
the broad expanse of Mohegan 
history, the program concentrates on 
exploring the relationship between 
archaeologists and Native 
Americans, both past and present, 
through a Native American lecture 
series.  Professionals, scholars and 
dignitaries from various tribes speak 
to the students about their diverse 
areas of expertise.  In recent years, 
there has been a good mix of Native 
and Non-Native students which has 
helped to enhance the experience 
for both.  Together we are building
a new basis for cooperation and 
partnership as we explore the past 
for future generations.

Course Number:
ANT 479 (undergraduate)
ANT 579 (graduate)
Academic Credit:  Six Credits
Location: Uncasville, Connecticut.
Experience Required: None
Previous Coursework:  None
Dates:  June 19– July 28, 2006

Participant Cost: $1746.00 
($291.00/undergraduate credit)  
$2016.00 ($336.00/graduate credit)

For further information contact:

Dr. Jeffrey Bendremer
Mohegan Tribe Cultural and 
Community Programs
5 Crow Hill Rd.
Uncasville, CT  06382
(860) 862-6394
jbendremer@moheganmail.com

2006 Archaeological Field School 
in Terrestrial Archaeology

Summer Session 1: May 30-July 7
University of Connecticut

The University of Connecticut 
Anthropology Department, in 
conjunction with the Mashantucket 
Pequot Museum and Research 
Center, offers an archaeological 
field school in the theory, methods 
and techniques of terrestrial 
archaeology.  The field school 
focuses on excavating a series of 
prehistoric and eighteenth century 
sites on the Mashantucket Pequot 
Reservation in southeastern 
Connecticut.  This year’s 
investigations will likely include a 
highly significant Late Archaic 
Period archaeological site, where 
the remains of several Native 
American pit houses have been 
identified.
Instruction will include all phases of 
excavation, mapping, recording of 
artifacts and features. Laboratory 
training will be provided by the 
Laboratory Director of the 
Mashantucket Pequot Museum and 
Research Center, and will include 
soil flotation techniques, prehistoric 
and historic period artifact 
identification, conservation, and 
cataloging. Participants will also 
have the opportunity to receive 
instruction in documentary re-
search.  Prior to actual excavation, 
participants will attend lectures and 
receive reading materials regarding 
specific sites and archaeological 
techniques. Participants will also 
visit other archeological sites in the 
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area and receive a tour of the 
museum and its facilities.  In 
addition, part of the course will 
address current issues in nautical 
and submerged archaeology.

This six credit course is open to all 
students and does not require 
previous archaeological experience.  
For those who are unable to 
participate in the entire field school, 
variable credits are available.
Students must contact the School for 
Continuing Education at 1-800-622-
9907 for university registration 
forms and a catalog or access their 
web site at 
www.continuingstudies.uconn.edu.
Students must contact Kevin 
McBride for a permission number to 
register for the course.

In addition to the terrestrial field 
school, there may also be an 
opportunity to participate in a two-
week field school in Portugal as part 
of the six-credit UCONN field 
school.  This will involve a survey 
of Forte Sao Lourenco, a coastal 
fortification used from the Medieval 
period through the Nineteenth 
century.  The survey will include 
some shallow water survey for 
architectural remains and cannons. 
The shallow water surveys will not 
employ scuba gear but may require 
snorkeling. Details have not yet 
been finalized but the most likely 
dates for the Portugal trip will be 
from June 19th to June 30.  All 
expenses (travel, food and lodging) 
will be provided for four UCONN 
field school participants. Students 
interested in applying for the 
Portugal trip should contact Kevin 
McBride by e-mail 
(kevin.mcbride@uconn.edu). 

Eastern Pequot Archaeological 
Field School
Affiliation: Univ. of Massachusetts, 
Boston & Eastern Pequot Tribal 
Nation
Location: Eastern Pequot 
Reservation - southeastern 
Connecticut
Session dates: June 28 - August 4, 

2006
Application Deadline: April 07, 
2006 
Period(s) of occupation: Colonial 
(Historic), Precontact (Woodland, 
Archaic)
Project Director:Dr. Stephen 
Silliman, University of 
Massachusetts, Boston
For More Information go to: 
AFOB listing for this opportunity

UMass Amherst Archaeological 
Field School
Affiliation: University of 
Massachusetts, Amherst &Historic 
Deerfield, Inc. 
Location: Deerfield, Massachusetts
Session dates: June 13-July 15,
2006 (including July 4), Tues. - Sat., 
8 AM-5 PM
Application Deadline: April 15, 
Period(s) of occupation: Late 
Woodland and Contact Period
Project Director: Elizabeth S. 
Chilton, University of 
Massachusetts, Amherst
For More information go to: AFOB 
listing for this opportunity 

NSF - Research Experiences for 
Undergraduates - Archaeobiology 
at Sylvester Manor

Sponsored by the National Science 
Foundation and The Andrew Fiske 
Memorial Center for Archaeological 
Research, Department of 
Anthropology, University of 
Massachusetts Boston 

Directed by Stephen Mrozowski and 
Heather Trigg 

What: A seven-week program of 
archaeological excavation and 
laboratory work focused on the 
collection and analysis of geo-
physical data, Native American 
material culture, and archaeobio-
logical data, including animal 
bones, shells, macrobotanicals and 
pollen. 

Where: The fieldwork takes place at 
Sylvester Manor, Shelter Island, 

New York, and the laboratory work 
takes place in the archaeology labs 
at the University of Massachusetts 
Boston. Sylvester Manor is a 250 
acre site with extensive 
archaeological remains of a Late 
Woodland (pre-contact) Native 
American settlement, and a 1652-
1735 agricultural plantation 
established to ship provisions to the 
Caribbean. 

When: May 24th-July 7, 2006. (Start 
date can be flexible around school 
schedules.) The seven-week summer 
program is divided into three 
consecutive components: one-week 
of orientation in the laboratory; 
three weeks of archaeological 
excavation and sample collection at 
Sylvester Manor; and three weeks of 
laboratory work studying excavated 
materials and field data. 

Financial Support: Students receive 
a $400 per week stipend.  Housing 
and food while at Sylvester Manor 
will be provided.  During the time in 
Boston students will have the option 
of staying in housing arranged and 
paid for by the project. 

Applying: Application packets are 
due March 20, 2006. Applications 
forms can be downloaded from the 
web site. 
http://www.fiskecenter.umb.edu/RE
U.htm . 

For more information contact: 
Dr. Heather Trigg 
Anthropology Department 
University of Massachusetts Boston 
100 Morrissey Boulevard 
Boston, MA 02125 
617.287.6835 
heather.trigg@umb.edu
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2005 SCRAP Field School Logo –
Answering the question – Why do 
archaeologists cross the road?

SCRAP* Field School 2005, 
Manchester NH
By Dick Boisvert

(*State Conservation and Rescue 
Archaeology Program) 

First there were the carbide rods, 
seemingly innocuous black crayon-
like creatures that proliferated like 
hornworms on the tomato plants, 
then there was the slag patch that 
expanded like a black glacier, 
engulfing square meters and even a 
carbide rod or two.  Cradling these 
were the utility reaching meters 
deep into the deposits.  These all 
blanketed a rather attractive, but 
culturally sterile, rust and yellow 
rippled glacial lake bottom. Within 
this first half of the site was a rather 
nice, but stratigraphically jumbled, 
collection of very attractive 
prehistoric potsherds and some 
rather good chipped stone tools, 
including some rather long drill 
fragments and a few Archaic points. 
Such was the first session of the 
2005 SCRAP Field School. We 
managed to establish our excavation 
grid, though not without completing 
the balding process of the field 
school director, and establishing a 
strategy for investigating what is the 
last remnant of the Neville Site in 
Manchester, NH. The weather gods 
were kind this year, delivering only 
one notable rainstorm just to 
establish their primacy in the cosmic 
order of things, and leaving a 
remarkable stretch of nice, warm, 
sunny weather (OK, OK it was a 

wretched spate of stifling hot, 
muggy weather but it is not good to 
speak ill of the weather gods). 

Session Two saw us migrate south 
to the midsection of the parcel to 
execute a more conventional (at 
least for this unreconstructed 
prehistoric archaeologist) excava-
tion. We started with a modified 
checkerboard approach of six one 
meter pits, anchoring the main line 
on a STP dug in December 2004 
which identified a deep deposit with 
“a possible pit feature” in the west 
wall.  The placement of the line of 
four test pits proved fortuitous as we 
did indeed follow a pit feature deep 
into the deposits and the line of pits 
turned into a seven meter long 
trench.  In an unprecedented exhibit 
of good fortune, one of the early 
20th century utility trenches 
managed to largely miss the field 
school trench (it nipped a wedge out 
of a couple of the squares). The 
excavation of the seven meter 
trench, with an adjacent mini-block 
to the west, proved to be an 
exceptional challenge because the 
slope (typically 25%) was oriented 
diagonally to the grid, necessitating 
the most exacting elevation control 
ever used on any SCRAP 
excavation.  Line levels proved 
inadequate to the task and we ran 
back to the warmth and security of 
our beloved (though noisy to some) 
laser leveler.  The leveler prompted 
one of the more interesting 
interludes in the Field School.  It 
seems that its similarity to a Total 
Data Station (laser transit for those 
of you who have not had to stand in 
traffic with a prism-on-a-stick) 
attracted a Sergeant in the NH 
National Guard. She stopped her 
official government car in the 
southbound travel lane and got out 
to recruit surveyors for the Guard. 
She was only momentarily deterred 
when she learned that we were 
archaeologists and not surveyors but 
she soldiered on with promises of 
signing bonuses and relief of college 
loans.  Our ability to dig holes 
apparently was an acceptable 
substitute for road building skills. 

Speaking of digging, we proceeded 
to sift the finest sand (literally) ever 
encountered on a SCRAP exca-
vation. We eventually settled on 
using just two sifters to support a 
dozen or more excavators. While 
the sand sifted easily, we were 
compensated mostly by tiny flakes 
and even tinier pot crumbs. We 
were not without some very 
interesting finds however; the most 
prominent were a pair of delicately 
incised rimsherds from small, Late 
Prehistoric or Contact Period, 
vessels.   Recovery of these 
prompted the expansion to the west 
of the seven meter trench.

The third session carried on with the 
pursuit of the trench and adjacent 
block. The possible pit feature 
identified in December turned into 
an extremely deep pit that morphed 
into one very large rodent burrow. 
It could have completely held any 
two of the crew with room left over 
for the asphalt fragments that 
populated the lowest levels.  On the 
other hand, we recovered a trio of 
small glass beads from the trench 
and adjacent block that were 
recovered in squares adjacent to the 
incised sherds mentioned above.
We still await feedback from 
colleagues expert in such materials, 
but it seems that we may have a 
small Contact Period component 
layered on top of a Woodland and 
Late Archaic deposit.  We also 
pushed further south with a group of 
shovel test pits in the wooded 
portion of the parcel.  Here we 
found poison ivy, roots, ceramics, 
roots, debitage, roots, an Archaic 
quartz point, roots and at the base of 
one pit a two inch iron water line. 
Oh, and some roots too.   We also 
identified some contemporary 
rodent burrow entrances with 
sufficient amounts of soil kicked out 
to persuasively argue that these 
critters were lineal descendants of 
the rodents that constructed the 
mega-burrow at the south end of the 
trench. The upshot is that while 
there is disturbance in the south end 
of the parcel, undisturbed 
components are present also. The 
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excavations wound down with the 
bottoming out of finds anywhere 
from half a meter to a meter in 
depth.  Backfilling was 
accomplished mostly by sand bucket 
brigade in relatively short order. 
Our parting gesture was to reseed 
the devastated lawn in the north 
section of the site and to replenish 
the now grubby bark mulch around 
the tree and shrubs.

Throughout the Field School we 
operated the lab at our Concord 
facility. Here participants came to 
learn not only basic cataloging and 
analytical techniques, but also the 
consequences of “creative” 
completion of field forms and bag 
tags.  Suffice it to say that many 
lessons taught in the field were 
learned in the lab.

We enjoyed many visitors through 
the summer, most notable were 
Gene Winter, who had persuaded 
Harvard University into publishing 
the Neville Site monograph; Ken 
Rhodes one of the three principal 
(and only surviving) excavators of 
the Neville Site and Dena Dincauze 
the author of that monograph. Alice 
Kelly from the University of Maine 
accompanied by Karen Mack-
Piacentini (SCRAP alumna from the 
early years) also visited and took 
soil samples to evaluate the very 
very very fine sands.  We also had 
visits (or at least close sightings) of 
herons, peregrine falcons, the 
occasional tick and one very fat 
woodchuck.  And then there were 
the tourists and commuters.  It is fair 
to say that we observed quite a 
range of behavior on the part of 
passing motorists, some of whom 

actually traveled at or below the 
speed limit.

All in all we had a good summer 
and we met the dual objectives of 
training students in the art of 
archaeology in an urban 
environment as well as gathering 
information to assess the 
significance of the parcel. The lab 
work will continue through the fall.

In closing, I want to thank the entire 
crew for their hard work, patience 
and cheerfulness through the 
summer with special thanks to Jen 
Ort, Field Supervisor; Laura 
Jefferson, Lab Supervisor; Mark 
Greenly SCRAP cartographer and 
Lauren Brenner, Julia Hutchinson 
and Amada Kimball, Interns.

The 2006 Prehistoric Archaeology 
Field School will take place in 
Colebrook, NH at a site that contains 
evidence of Paleoindian (circa 
11,000 year old) and Archaic (circa 
5,000 to 8,000 year old) components 
that are situated on an outwash 
terrace overlooking the Connecticut 
River. Previous investigations only 
partially documented the site and the 
2006 field school will be focused on 
acquiring additional information in 
order to nominate this site to the 
National Register of Historic Places. 
The field school will include an 
additional survey to document the 

full extent of the site,  conduct 
intensive mapping as well as 
undertake small block excavations 
designed to evaluate the extent and 
composition of the Paleoindian 
component.

Participants in the field school will 
be instructed in the fundamentals of 
archaeological excavation tech-
niques.  The principal field 
methodology will entail excavation 
of shovel test pits and excavation by 
trowel in small excavation blocks, 
with the objective of obtaining
stratigraphic as well as horizontal 

contextual data. The students will be 
taught artifact recognition skills, field 
data recording techniques and basic 
laboratory methods. Comple-tion of 
the field school will provide a solid 
introduction to field methodology 
equivalent to that employed in 
cultural resource management 
evaluation projects. Fieldwork will 
be supplemented with evening 
lectures by specialists in related 
fields.

The field school will take place from 
June 26th through August 4th and will 
be conducted in three sessions, each 
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two weeks long, beginning June 26, 
July 10 and July 24. Investigations 
will be conducted Monday through 
Friday from 8 AM to 4:00 PM, with 
occasional evening lectures and 
workshops.  The field camp will be 
headquartered at Coleman State Park 
where students can take advantage of 
special arrangement for camping and 
meals.

All fieldwork and instruction will be 
directed by Dr. Richard Boisvert, NH 
State Archaeologist assisted by Edna 
Feighner, DHR staff archaeologist, 
and conforms to the standards for 
archaeology set by the National Park 
Service.  For more information, 
contact Richard Boisvert, NH 
Division of Historical Resources, 19 
Pillsbury St 2nd Floor, Concord, NH 
03301-3570 or by phone  at 603-271-
3558 or on the web at 
www.nhscrap.org.

Teacher Workshop in Field 
Archaeology
Affiliation: New York State 
Museum, University at Albany, and 
Greater  Capital Region Teacher 
Center
Location: Schoharie County, New 
York
Session dates:July 24-28, 2006
Application Deadline: July 15 
Period of Occupation: Early and 
Late Woodland periods; 19th 
century
Project Director: Dr. Christina 
Rieth, New York State Museum
For More Information go to: The 
New York State Museum webpage 
http://www.nysm.nysed.gov/researc
h/anthropology/crsp/ or
http://www.nysm.nysed.gov/
education

SUNY College at Cortland 
Summer Field School in 
Archaeologyger Lakes 
Affiliation: SUNY College at 
Cortland, Cortland, NY 
Location: Cortland County Area 
Session dates:May 24 - June 28, 
2006 

Application Deadline: Contact for 
details 
Period of Occupation: Archaic 
through Woodland periods 
Project Director: Dr. Ellis 
McDowell-Loudan, SUNY Cortland 
For More Information go to: The 
SUNY Cortland Field School Web 
page 

NEWS FROM OTHER 
ORGANIZATIONS

Connecticut 
Archaeology Center

Museum Lecture Series

Land Ho! - A Nautical 
Archaeologist's Search for 
Submerged Paleo-Landscapes and 
Inundated Settlements in Southern 
New England 
David S. Robinson, M.A., R.P.A., 
Anthropology, UConn/ Public 
Archaeology Lab, Inc., Sunday, 
June 11, 2006, 3 pm, Biological 
Sciences and Physics Building, 
Room 130, No registration needed -
Free

The potential for, and promise of, 
submerged pre-contact period 
archaeological sites preserved 
underwater on North America's 
Continental Shelf have tantalized 
the imaginations of archaeologists 
for decades.  Recent questioning of 
long-accepted theories about the 
peopling of the Americas has led to 
an increased focus on the 
submerged environment as a 
possible source of answers.  The 
methodological challenge has 
always been that if pre-contact sites 
are preserved offshore, how and 
where does one find them?  Nautical 
archaeologist David S. Robinson 
presents the theoretical and practical 
approaches used to locate 
submerged paleo-landscapes and 
inundated settlements in the waters 
of southern New England and the 

promising interim results of these 
investigations.

Atlatl Day and Knap-in
Saturday, September 16, 2006
UConn Storrs Campus

Many of our members have enjoyed 
attending the flint-knapping and 
atlatl (spear-throwing tool) 
workshops we have offered in the 
past.  Now you can see these ancient 
technologies and tools in action! 
Master craftsmen will demonstrate 
the manufacture of these tools all 
day, with ongoing atlatl throwing 
contests as well. Bring your own 
atlatl, or borrow one, and join in the 
fun! Recommended for adults and 
children 8 and above. Children must 
be closely supervised by an adult. 

3rd Annual Archaeology Expo 

This year the Museum and 
Archaeology Center, with the Office 
of State Archaeology and the 
Connecticut Commission on Culture 
& Tourism Historic Preservation & 
Museum Division, will present the 
3rd Annual Archaeology Expo. 
This year’s Expo will be at the 
Rome Ballroom here at UConn, on 
October 1. 

Check our web site for further 
details!

To register for a program or for 
more information, contact the 

Connecticut Archaeology Center at 
860-486-4460 or E-mail to 

www.cac.uconn.edu
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Minor in CRM Announced

Western Connecticut State 
University has an  interdisciplinary 
minor in Cultural Resource 
Management where students learn 
archaeological field methods, 
federal and state preservation laws, 
and work with a CRM firm as
interns.  Students must take a 
capstone course in CRM where they 
learn about federal and state 
regulations and work on a project 
where they nominate a chosen 
property to the state and/or federal 
register.   Some of our students are 
now working with the City of 
Danbury on the process of
becoming a Certified Local 
Government.  The Mayor has 
appointed a Historic Preservation 
Study Committee that has now been 
meeting several times a month to 
write legislation and research and 
nominate properties to the State 
Register.  For more information 
about the minor and classes, please
contact Laurie Weinstein.  203  837-
8453 or weinsteinl@wcsu.edu/

Laurie Weinstein, Ph.D.
Professor, Anthropology

STATE HISTORIC 
PRESERVATION OFFICE

The following news items from 
various organizations are being 
shared with us courtesy of Dave 
Poirier, Staff Archaeologist, 
Historic Preservation and Museum 
Division, Connecticut Commission 
on Arts, Tourism, Culture, History 
and Film, (also known as the 
Connecticut State Historic 
Preservation Office or “SHPO”).  
Dave sends out e-mail updates 
regularly, and you can contact him 
at dave.poirier @po.state.ct.us
about being placed on his mailing 
list.

Publications transferred to 
Office of State Archaeology-
UCONN

Environmental Archaeology of 
Industry (Morphy & Wiltshire 
2003)

American Artifacts of Personal 
Adornment (White 2005)

If These Pots Could Talk (Noel 
Hume 2001)

Unlocking the Past (DeCunzo & 
Jameson 2005)

Digging New Jersey's Past (Viets 
2002)

Training Opportunity

The National Park Service's 16th 
annual archeological prospection 
techniques workshop, Current 
Archeological Prospection Ad-
vances for Non-Destructive 
Investigations in the 21st Century, 
is May 15-19, at Fort Frederica 
National Monument, St. Simons 
Island, Georgia.  The workshop 

series is dedicated to the use of 
aerial photography and geophysical 
and other remote sensing methods to 
identify, evaluate, conserve, and 
protect archaeological resources.  In 
2006, the workshop will focus on 
the theory of operation,
methodology, processing, 
interpretation, and on-hands use of 
field equipment. http://www.cr.nps.
gov/mwac/training/arch06tng.pdf

Lecture Series

The Archaeological Associates of 
Greenwich (the AAG) has 
announced a new series of lectures 
for the Winter-Spring of 2006. The 
programs, featuring noted experts 
on a variety of archaeological 
topics, will be held in the Bantle 
Lecture Hall of the Bruce Museum, 
1 Museum Drive, Greenwich, 
Connecticut. Programs are free to 
AAG and Bruce Museum members 
and $10 to the public at the door. 
Scheduled for the Spring of 2005:

Thursday, April 20, 2006 – 8 p.m. 
New Discoveries about the Indus 
Civilization: Landscapes and 
Settlement. Speaker:  Dr. Rita 
Wright of NYU. Focusing on 
Harappa, Professor Wright will 
discuss rural sites near the city and 
their relationships to the urban 
center.  

Thursday, May 18, 2006 – 8 p.m. 
Excavating the Medici: Life Styles 
of the Rich and Famous. Speaker: 
Bob Brier. Popular archaeologist 
and paleopathologist will discuss an 
international team’s excavation and 
discovery about the supposed 
murder of two of the Medici. 

CRM Reports

The following table is a sample of Cultural Resource Management (CRM) activity in Connecticut. This is a list of CRM reports 
transferred from State Historic Preservation Office to the public archive at UConn.
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CRM Reports Transferred to UConn's Dodd Center
Rep # Authors Year Subject
1419 Mair 2005 Hotel/restaurant complex, Enfield
1420 Walwer & Walwer 2005 Green Hollow Rd subdivision, Killingly
1421 Colley & von Jena 2005 Colonial boundary rock, Redding
1422 Banks 2004 Route 202 development, Torrington
1423 George et al. 2005 Laurel Lane housing, Redding
1424 Heritage Consultants 2005 Broadway Avenue cell tower, Stonington
1425 Heritage Consultants 2005 Fish & Game Club cell tower, Hamden
1426 Heritage Consultants 2005 Orchard Drive cell tower, Ledyard
1427 Luhman & Weir 2005 West Hartland cell tower, Hartland
1428 Lavin & Banks 2005 Connecticut Yankee Phase I/II, Haddam
1429 Sgarlata 2005 Fair Haven reservoir site, Hamden
1430 Labadia et al. 2005 Ryder Farm Subdivision, Redding
1431 Heritage Consultants 2005 Black Rock Road cell tower, Watertown
1432 Walwer & Walwer 2004 Berlin/Coles Roads development, Cromwell
1433 Mair 2005 Route 72 wetland creation, Plainville
1434 Moeller & Kahn 1983 USPS sorting facility, Stamford
1435 Heritage Consultants 2005 Stevens Street cell tower, Bristol
1436 Harper et al. 2005 Cady-Copp House, Putnam
1437 Jones et al. 2004 Four Winds at Mystic housing, Groton
1438 Heritage Consultants 2005 Round Hill Road cell tower, Greenwich
1439 Heritage Consultants 2005 Brandagee Avenue cell tower, Groton
1440 Torp & Cherubin 2006 Higley Road cell tower, Granby
1441 Clouette 2005 Hollyhock Island Intermodal, Norwich
1442 Keegan et al. 2002 Hageman-Shean Road cell tower, Goshen
1443 Heritage Consultants 2006 Pequabuck Golf Club cell tower, Bristol
1444 Raber 2005 Ninth Square, New Haven
1445 Harper & Harper 2006 Nathan Hale Homestead, Coventry
1446 Lesniak 2006 Gas Compressor Station, Brookfield
1447 George et al. 2006 Thornberry Ridge Condos, Bristol
1448 Waller 2006 Algonquin Gas expansion, Oxford
1449 TAMS/Earthtech 2006 West Rock Paper Mill, New Haven
1450 Heritage Consultants 2006 Church Street cell tower, Shelton
1451 Wiegand & Brown 2004 Nathaniel Witherell, Greenwich
1452 Wiegand & Brown 2004 Bookmart at Southport, Fairfield
1453 Wiegand & Brown 2003 Dent subdivision, Greenwich
1454 Wiegand & Brown 2004 Finney Knoll subdivision, Greenwich
1455 Wiegand & Brown 2004 Marchant Road subdivision, Redding
1456 TAMS/Earthtech 2006 Second Hill Brook site, Roxbury
1457 Wiegand 2004 Marchant phase 2/3, Redding
1458 Wiegand et al. 2004 Riverbank Road, Stamford
1459 Lavin & Banks 2006 North Hillside Road, Mansfield
XXX Raber 2003 UCONN dairy barn complex, Mansfield
XXX Bedford & Vairo 2005 Viets Tavern outbuildings, East Granby
XXX Dietrich 2005 231-237 Greenwich Avenue, Greenwich
XXX Litwinionek 2005 Depot street Bridge, Beacon Falls
XXX Raber 2005 Zemko Dam, Salem
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New Exhibits

“Minerals of the Pomperaug Valley
   Most people living in Connecticut are familiar with basalt, the humble, dark gray rock common along our 
woodland trails.  But did you know that hidden within basalt are minerals like apophyllite, prehnite, sphalerite, 
smokey quartz, and even amethyst!  For the past 22 years, Southbury resident Bill Barrett has studied the geology 
and mineral deposits of the Pomperaug Valley, collecting from road excavations, building sites, and quarries.   
On display thru June 30, 2006 is an assortment of minerals from his extensive collection.

Sunday April 9 from 1:00 - 3:00 pm Join Bill Barrett as he shares his stories and knowledge of these minerals.

April
Dreamcatcher Workshop

Saturday, April 15                                                   11:00am - 3:00pm
Dreamcatchers have been used by Native Peoples for centuries. They represent hope, tradition, and all that is good in the world. Learn 
more about the origin of this traditional Native craft while you make your own under the guidance of Janis Us (Mohawk-
Shinnecock descent).

Fee:  $20/$18 Members; Children ages 8+ welcome.  Limited seating, reservations advised.     CT Educators may earn 0.4 CEU’s

The Institute for American Indian Studies 
April – June 2006 Calendar of Events

Learn about the Native Kitchen with Dale Carson, Abenaki
Saturday, April 22                                 11:00am - 1:00 pm

Although one of the best known Native American foods is Succotash, it seems no two people quite agree on what 
it is or what’s in it.  They all agree that it is good and delicious.  Succotash and Misickquatash are Wampanoag words 
meaning corn and beans together.  Dale Carson, Abenaki author and artist, will demonstrate easy ways to make 
succotash as a side dish or with additions to turn it into an entrée.
                     Fee:  $12/$10 Members;  Limited seating, reservations advised.                      CT Educators may earn 0.3 CEU’s

May

Drum Making Workshop 
     

Saturday, May 13                                                10:00 am– 4:00 pm                              
Learn about the significance of the drum in Native American culture with Terri Delahanty (Cree) as she guides participants in 
making their own 13-inch single-face, elk hide drum! 

Fee:  $135/$110 Members; Children ages 12+ welcome.  Limited seating; Registration and $50 deposit required by May 1st.                   
CT Educators may earn 0.6 CEU’s

Spring Ethnobotany Walk 
Saturday, May 6                                           12:00 pm - 2:00 pm

Add a spring to your step and join Beth Kelly(Schaghticoke) for an ethnobotany walk along IAIS trails!                                     Learn 
about Native uses of indigenous trees and plants.               

Fee:  $10/$8  Members                                         
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May Cont’d

Stone Tool Workshop 
     

Saturday, May 20                                                10:00 am– 4:00 pm                              
                         Discover the ancient art of making stone tools. For over two million years, our ancestors have                       
                         made and used stone tools to help fulfill their subsistence needs. Working with Primitive 
                         Technologist and lithics expert Jeff Kalin (Cherokee), participants will use the traditional techniques 
                         of percussion and pressure flaking to make their own stone implements

Fee:  $35/$30 Members;  Children ages 10+ welcome. Limited seating, reservations advised.       CT Educators may earn 0.6 CEU’s

June

Mississippian Pottery 

Saturday, June 3   11:00 am - 4:00 pm      &      Sunday, June 4   12:30 pm - 4:30 pm

 Mississippian pottery, famous for its modeled human and other animal forms, is some of the 
most elaborate ancient pottery ever produced in North America. Join Jeff Kalin (Cherokee) for 
a three-day workshop learning to build and fire Mississippian style pottery.  The workshop will
 include hand building typical Mississippian jars and bowls, and culminate with a traditional 
firing in our outdoor Algonkian village on the weekend of June 10th.

Fee: $125/$100 Members;  Limited seating, reservations advised.                                          
 CT Educators may earn 0.9 CEU’s

Archaeology and Ecology Walk through Peoples State Forest

Saturday, June 17                 10:30 am - 2:30 pm 

Spend an early summer morning walking through evergreen and hardwood forest and along
wetlands and streams! Anthropologist Andrea Rand and Naturalist Walter Landgraff discuss
local archaeology and the ecology of Peoples State Forest.  Meet at IAIS at 10:30 am and we
 will carpool/caravan to Peoples State Forest.

  Fee: $12/$10 Members 

Teacher’s Workshop
                  Tribal Groups of Southern New England Today & Yesterday

   Saturday, June 24                     10:00 am - 3:00 pm

                                Trudie Lamb Richmond, Schaghticoke elder and Director of Public Programming at the                    
                                Mashantucket Pequot Museum & Research Center, presents “Tribal Groups of Southern New 
                               England Today and Yesterday”.

 Fee: $30/$25 Members;    Limited seating, reservations advised.            CT Educators may earn 0.5 CEU’s  
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CURRENT RESEARCH

In the News

The following article is an example 
of the important role of the local 
press in bringing the work of 
archaeologists to the attention of 
the general public.  This article is 
reprinted with permission of 
Andrew Brophy and the Connecticut 
Post.

Archaeologists Unearthed 
More Than 5,000 Artifacts in 

Fairfield

ANDREW BROPHY 
abrophy@ctpost.com
Connecticut Post, February 2006

The history of the "four squares" at 
the heart of colonial Fairfield lives 
today — not just on the printed 
page, but in the ground. 

Archaeologists have unearthed more 
than 5,000 artifacts from one of the 
squares carved out by settlers in 
1639. 

The artifacts, some of which are 
believed to be nearly 300 years old, 
came from ground around the Sun 
Tavern, a historic structure where 
President George Washington slept 
in 1789 — 10 years after 2,000 
British troops invaded and torched 
Fairfield. 

Washington, who had assumed the 
presidency in April of that year, will 
be paid tribute Monday as the nation 
marks the 274th anniversary of his 
birth on Presidents Day (the actual 
birthdate is Wednesday). During 
Washington's tour of the American 
territory invaded by the British, the 
first president dined in the Fairfield 
home of Thaddeus and Eunice Burr 
on Oct. 16, 1789, and then stayed 
overnight in the Sun Tavern from 
Oct. 16 to 17, according to 
Washington researchers, who based 
their findings on his diaries. 

"The destructive evidences of 
British cruelty are yet visible both in 
Norwalk and Fairfield, as there are 
chimneys of many burnt houses 
standing in them yet," Washington 
wrote in a diary entry.

The tavern, alongside what is now 
the Old Post Road was owned by 
Samuel Penfield and among the 
structures lost in the fire. However, 
Penfield had rebuilt the tavern by 
the time Washington traveled 
through the region.

"I found some areas of charred 
wood remains in the ground, which
could be evidence of the fire," said 
Rob Wallace, a volunteer 
archaeologist for the Fairfield 
Historical Society who excavated a 
site next to the tavern with volunteer 
archaeologists from Norwalk 
Community College. 

Robyn Filippone (left) and Lindsay 
Alston(right) excavating the wall of 
the feature.

The archaeologists haven't found 
anything that indicated the presence 
of British troops, such as regimental 
buttons, but Wallace said that isn't 
unusual because the British didn't 
stay long in Fairfield. "It was such a 
short stay that chances are 
everybody left with their uniforms 
pretty much intact," Wallace said. 

"Here it was pretty much overnight. 
They marched out under the cover 
of everything being burned."

While Washington's overnight stay 
at the Sun Tavern is noted for 
posterity by historical records, the 
ground around the tavern hasn't 
yielded all of the secrets of 18th-
century life in Fairfield. 

The largest artifact found so far by 
Wallace and NCC archaeologists —
a 4-by-8-foot foundation with a 
poured concrete floor — remains a 
mystery. 

The foundation, now covered by a 
protective tarp, was filled with ash 
and dirt when the archaeologists 
discovered it, and they have yet to 
determine the use of the structure it 
supported.

"I've had people look at the 
foundation, and they're stumped," 
Wallace said.  "At some point, 
whatever this structure was, it fell 
into disuse, and people took it apart 
and tore it down."

"That's a pretty good-sized little out-
building — I'm not sure what for. 
I'm dying to find out." 

The concrete floor was poured after 
the foundation was laid because the 
concrete is not flat; it scallops on 
the sides, Wallace said. "Our 
working theory is it was added later, 
but working theories always change 
when you come across something 
else."

Penfield also had owned a store, 
according to Wallace's research of 
Probate Court records, but there's no 
record of where Penfield's store was 
located. 

Wallace said he does not know how 
old the foundation is, but the ash 
inside it yielded a treasure trove of 
artifacts, including an "E Roussel" 
perfume jar that Wallace believes 
dates to the mid-1800s, ceramics, 
nails, spoons and a Spanish coin 
believed to be from 1651 to 1773.
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"That was unexpected," Wallace 
said of the Spanish coin. "I expect 
to find nails, ceramic, glass, trash in 
general, but that was unusual."

The archaeologists also found an 
intact clay pipe, dating from 1750 to 
1800, in the trench area of the 
foundation, about 51 centimeters 
into the ground, Wallace said. "The 
only thing that was holding it 
together was the dirt," he said. 

Wallace said he looks forward to 
excavating underneath a 20th-
century addition on the Sun Tavern, 
which is scheduled to be removed as 
part of an overall restoration 
program to the town-owned historic 
structure this spring.

"It'll be interesting to see, when this 
comes off, what's revealed here and 
if it ties into that," Wallace said of 
the mysterious foundation. 

Wallace and NCC archaeologists 
also found near the Sun Tavern a 
mouth harp, shoe buckle, gun flints, 
two coins with an 1817 date, a Peter 
Dorni pipe stem from the mid-
1800s, a jackknife and shell-edged 
pearlware. 

Native American artifacts, including 
thumb-sized pieces of prehistoric 
pottery that now have a general 
timeframe of 1,000 B.C. to 1600 
A.D., also have been found in the 
ground by the Sun Tavern.

The oldest artifact found so far near 
the tavern may be a "redware 
pimpkin foot," which is an inch-by-
inch piece of pottery that once was 
one of three feet supporting an old 
cooking pot.

"Those are old. I'm going to say 
1600s, early 1700s," Wallace said 
of the pottery piece found 68 
centimeters into the ground. 

Artifacts found by the Sun Tavern 
are from a wide time period because 
the four squares have always been 
inhabited, Wallace said.

Wallace and NCC volunteers have 
excavated for several seasons by the 
Sun Tavern and hope to begin 
excavating again in June. 

Many hours of lab work and 
research lay ahead to determine the 
age and use of artifacts, Wallace 
said. "Each little thing you find 
leads you to sections of research," 
Wallace said. "For every one hour 
you spend excavating, there's like 
seven hours of lab work."

"When you start to analyze the lab 
work, you start to understand more 
and more about what's going on 
here." 

Museum News

Machu Picchu - Unveiling 
the Mystery of the Incas
Returns to the Yale Peabody 
Museum

The famed and now controversial 
exhibit which was announced in this 
newsletter and featured at the Yale 
Peabody Museum in 2003 was on 
tour for two years and has now 
returned.  It reopened at the 
Peabody last fall and will remain on 
exhibit probably until late summer 
of 2006.  

The exhibit features artifacts from 
Hiram Bingham’s 1911 expedition.  
The Peruvian Government contends 
that they were removed from the 
country illegally in 1912 by 
Bingham and has threatened legal 
action to force their return to Peru.  
The controversy has been publicized 
in newspapers and the April Issue of 
Connecticut Magazine, in the article 
Yale vs. Peru

CALENDAR

To help members plan their 
calendars, we post the dates of 
meetings of interest in Connecticut 
and neighboring states.  Please 
contact the editor with any meetings 
you are aware of which you feel 
would be of interest to the 
membership.

April 8, 2006, New Hampshire and 
Vermont Archaeological Societies 
Joint Meeting, Enfield, NH

April 22, 2006, ASC Spring 
Meeting, 

April 26-30, 2006, Society for 
American Archaeology (SAA) 71st 
Annual Meeting, San Juan, Puerto 
Rico

April 28-30, 2006, New York State 
Archaeological Association 90th 
Annual Meeting, Kerhonkson, NY

April 30, 2006, Maine 
Archaeological Society Spring 
Meeting, Orono, ME

May 5-7, 2006, Society for 
Pennsylvania Archaeology 77th 
Annual Meeting, Washington, PA

June 1-4, 2006, Society for 
Industrial Archaeology (SIA) 35th
Annual Conference, St. Louis, MO

October 21, 2006, ASC Fall 
Meeting, Connecticut College, New 
London, CT

November 8-12, 2006, Eastern 
States Archaeology Federation 
(EASF) Annual Meeting, Fitchburg, 
MA

ASC OFFICERS
Dan Cruson - President
174 Hanover Road
Newtown, CT  06470
Home Phone 203-426-6021
E-Mail:  dcruson@charter.net

Elizabeth Hoag – Vice President
2872 Broxton Rd.
Shaker Heights, OH  44120
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Bridgeport, CT 06604
Home Phone 203-335-8745
E-Mail: dawnlb@juno.com

Don Malcarne - Treasurer & 
Membership
10 South Cove Lane
Essex, CT  06426
Phone 860-767-1191
E-Mail:  dmalcarne@snet.net

Lucianne Lavin - Bulletin Editor
108 New Street
Seymour, CT  06483
Home Phone 203-888-8897
E-Mail: llavin.iais@charter.net

Ernie Wiegand II - E.S.A.F. Rep.
152 Silver Spring Road
Wilton, CT  06897
Home Phone 203-762-1972
Work Phone 203-857-7377
E-Mail:EWiegand@ncc.commnet.edu

Nick Bellantoni - State 
Archaeologist
Office of State Archaeology 
2019 Hillside Ave, U-1023
University of Connecticut
Storrs, CT 06269-1023
Home Phone 860-666-9648
Work Phone 860-486-5248
E-Mail: 
nbell@uconnvm.uconn.edu
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Connecticut College
Department of Anthropology
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Work Phone 860-439-2228
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SUPPORT THE LYENT 
RUSSELL FUND!

Due to the outpouring of donations 
to ASC in memory of the late Lyent 
Russell, the Board of Directors 
voted in September 1999 to 
establish a fund in honor of Lyent.  
The fund now stands at over 
$13,000.  We hope to use the fund 
as an endowment, preserving the 
principle and earmarking the income 
for archaeological research in 
Connecticut, particularly test costs 
such as radiocarbon dating, for 
researchers who could otherwise not 
afford any testing.

If you would like to contribute to 
this fund, please send a check 
payable to ASC to Don Malcarne -
Treasurer, 10 South Cove Lane, 
Essex, CT  06426.  Note on your 
check that this is for the Lyent 
Russell Fund.  Contributions are not
considered part of your dues to 
ASC, and as such we believe they 
would be considered tax deductible 
to the extent allowed by law.  If 
your employer has a matching gift 
program, please enclose the forms 
as well.  We will keep you posted 
on the progress of the Fund in future 
issues of ASC News.

WEB PAGE ADDRESS

Don’t forget to check our web site.  
You can find it at:

www.Siftings.com
or

www.Quad50.com

Thanks to Roger Moeller for 
keeping our site up to date.

2006 DUES NOW PAYABLE

It’s time to renew your membership 
for 2006.  Check your mailing label 
if you are unsure if you are current. 
(The label may not reflect payments 
received in the last month)  If it 
reads 05 or earlier, please fill out 
the form and mail it back with your 
check.  Thanks!

I want to apply/renew membership 
in the Archaeological Society of 
Connecticut, Inc. (ASC) to promote 
archaeological research, conser-
vation and service.  Enclosed are my 
dues for the membership category: 
(circle one)

     Individual             $25.00
     Institutional          $40.00
     Life                      $300.00

Name:  ______________________
Address:  ____________________
____________________________
Phone:  (___) _________________
E-Mail:  _____________________

Send to Don Malcarne, ASC 
Treasurer, 10 South Cove Lane, 
Essex, CT  06426-1422

Editor’s Note:  ASC News is 
published three times a year, in 
September, January and March.  
Please address inquiries and 
contributions to future issues to ASC 
News, Lee West - Editor, 366 Main 
St., Wethersfield, CT  06109 
E-Mail: lfwest@sbcglobal.net
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ARCHAEOLOGICAL SOCIETY OF CONNECTICUT 

SPRING MEETING

Essex Town Hall, West Ave. & Grove St.
Essex, CT

Saturday, April 22, 2006
Dawn Brown, Program Chair

Theme:  Current Research

9:00-9:30 REGISTRATION AT ESSEX TOWN HALL - COFFEE 
Registration fee will be $10, $8 for ASC Members or $5 for students with ID’s.

Bulletin Sale: Bulletin #67 will be on sale for $10 - Bulletins #63-66 will be $6 - Bulletin #62 
will be $13 - Bulletins #48 through #61 will be $3 - Bulletin #47 is available as a special order 
reprint for $15 - all bulletins previous to #47 are $2 -

9:30-10:00 Lost and Found: The Smith-Sherwood House Excavations in Redding, CT
Elizabeth Hoag

ABSTRACT:  In this paper I present recent archaeological investigations in Redding that yielded 
a previously unknown and unrecorded structure foundation along a section of a Colonial era 
road.  Site survey, controlled metal detection, and limited excavations identified this site as a late 
eighteenth century house.  Here I will discuss how the house was identified, who may have 
originally built and owned it, and how this house compares to the few other contemporary houses 
in and around Redding.

SPEAKER:  Elizabeth Hoag is a PhD candidate in the Anthropology Department at SUNY 
Albany.  Her primary research focus is on the pre-Hispanic peoples who inhabited the Gulf Coast 
Region of Veracruz, Mexico.  In addition to fieldwork in Mexico, she has also worked on a 
variety of CRM projects in the Fairfield County and eastern New York, and worked at sites in 
Ohio, Kentucky, and South Carolina.  Currently, she is an adjunct professor of Anthropology at 
Cuyahoga Community College, in Cleveland OH. 

10:00-10:30 Archaic Cremation Burial Ceremonialism in Southeastern Connecticut: 
A Model of Cultural Continuity
John Pfeiffer
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SPEAKER:  Dr. John Pfeiffer is a past president of the ASC and has a long established history of
archaeological experience in New England and New York.  He completed his PhD. in 
Anthropology in 1992 from SUNY Albany.  He has always worked alongside amateur and 
professional archaeologists.  He will speak on a topic that was central to his dissertation and 
cogent to our immediate region of Connecticut.

10:30-11:00 Having a Blast at the Powder House: Slate Roofs, Hard Hats and Beer Bottles
Rob Wallace

ABSTRACT: The subject of Rob’s lecture will be a recent excavation of a Powder House built 
during the War of 1812 and located in Fairfield.  This structure was erected on a piece of farm 
land that was given to the town in 1814 to store munitions for the local militia in the event of a 
British attack on the town.  His lecture will cover some of the events that led to the declaration of 
war and the structure’s history during the 19th and 20th century.  This excavation was conducted 
in preparation for restoration work that will take place on the building.  The artifacts that were 
recovered and the future plans for the site will be discussed.

SPEAKER: Rob Wallace is a 1998 graduate of the Norwalk Community College’s Archaeology 
as an Avocation program.  He is currently continuing his Bachelor’s degree studies at Charter 
Oak State College and is also a Director at Large for the Archaeological Society of Connecticut.

11:00-11:30 Uplands sites of Lower Connecticut River Valley: A case study of Sites excavated at the 
Connecticut

Yankee Nuclear Power Facility
Paul Wegner

ABSTRACT:  Over the last three years American Cultural Specialists, LLC has worked for the 
Connecticut Yankee Nuclear Power Facility in its ongoing decommissioning project.  Through 
Phase 1, 2, and 3 surveys they have excavated numerous sites found within the project area.  This 
presentation will consist of an overview of some of these sites and their relation to various 
theories and models for upland sites in the Lower Connecticut River Valley. 

11:30-1:00 Lunch 

1:00 to 1:15 Business Meeting

1:15-1:45 Investigations at West Rock
Cosimo Sgarlata

ABSTRACT:  Connecticut's traprock ridges are a unique aspect of the state's landscape. The 
current project involved excavation of several prehistoric sites on West Rock, a large traprock 
ridge in southern New Haven County.  The research not only indicated the ridge was well utilized 
but added information concerning settlement pattern in south-central Connecticut by identifying 
four site types from West Rock: "lookout" sites (information gathering), quarries, seasonal
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encampments along upland streams and intercept hunting locations.  The project also helps to 
suggest that information gained from research in the state's traprock ridges can lead to better 
understanding of cultural processes in the area's prehistory.  For instance, the variety of site types 
utilized by Late Archaic people in the rugged environs of West Rock, could be interpreted to
support a hypothesis that Late Archaic populations maintained their mobile lifeways despite 
increasing population density by expanding the number of  micro-environments they exploited.

SPEAKER:  Cosimo Sgarlata is a graduate of the Norwalk Community College Archaeology as 
an Avocation program.  He has an MA from Hunter College in New York and is a PhD candidate 
at the graduate center of the City University of New York.  He is currently teaching as an adjunct 
at Borough of Manhattan Community College (BMCC).

1:45 to 2:15 EXCAVATIONS AT THE STEAMBOAT DOCK IN ESSEX
Don Malcarne

ABSTRACT:  Archaeological work was carried on at the Essex waterfront for three summers, 
resulting in discovery of a docking complex, which included the 1660 Lay's Wharf, one of the 
oldest unearthed in the United States.

SPEAKER:  Don Malcarne, Treasurer, Archaeological Society of Connecticut, earned his B. A. 
degree from the University of Connecticut in 1955 and a Masters from Wesleyan University in 
1989.  He is an instructor at Wesleyan in the Graduate Liberal Studies Program.  Don served as 
President of the Essex Historical Society for 5 years and as Historian/Director for 13 years.  He is 
Municipal Historian for the Town of Essex and a Trustee of the Godfrey Library in Middletown, 
CT.  He also contributed to the book Thar She Goes, and recently had a book published called 
Around Essex:  Elephants and River Gods.

2:15 to 3:00 Joseph Hill Cemetery Tour (weather permitting)
Don Malcarne

The Joseph Hill Cemetery is a very short distance (200 yards) from the Essex Town Hall - it is 
only an acre, of which graves take up less than 1/2 of this property - HOWEVER, it is one of the 
most significant artifacts (the cemetery as a whole) in the lower valley, representing an enormous 
cultural change.

3:00 to 4:00 Reception
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DIRECTIONS TO THE SPRING MEETING

From Route 9 going south – take Exit #3 – go left at bottom of ramp to stoplight (75 yards) – go left on West Ave. – take 4th 
street on left (Grove St.) between library and Town Hall – park in rear of Town Hall

From Route 9 going north – take Exit #3 – go left at bottom of ramp to stoplight (75 yards) – go right on West Ave. – take 4th 
street on left (Grove St.) between library and Town Hall – park in rear of Town Hall


